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MCR Presidentôs Report 

 Fall 2024  

As we move into the 2024-2025 model railroad activity year, the twelve Divisions of the Mid Central Region 

are healthy and active. Most have used the summer months for railroad themed tours, and encouraged mem-

bers to take time out from typical summer fun activities to keep going with model railroad projects. Train 

shows, N-Trak and T-Trak, and HO modular layout participation is growing. Clinic presentations are increas-

ing with more availability within and outside of specific Divisions thanks to zoom capability, and technologi-

cal communication prowess is advancing throughout Divisions in the MCR. Soon a comprehensive listing of 

available personal clinics as well as commercially available online clinics will be made available on the MCR 

website. As we progress in time, member recruitment and retention must stay in focus, and most Divisions are 

conscientiously adhering to this responsibility. The new initiative with Grouper, which allows for NMRA 

membership dues reimbursement for qualified seniors, is underway and progressing. A new program with so-

called órack cardsô is also beginning. This provides for unique advertising materials for each Division in the 

Region to be created, and we will be seeking a Region member to tackle this program. As will be discussed in 

the Fall meeting, the upcoming 2025 Regional Convention planning is well underway, and we have a candi-

date for the 2027 Regional, but are still seeking a 2026 site! And in 2025 a very nearby National Convention is 

scheduled in July in Novi Michigan, suburban Detroit. All in the Mid-Central Region are encouraged to con-

sider planning to attend this convention.  

Dave Neff  

Editorôs Report 

With the first issue of the Kingpin behind me I must tell you that it has been a bit of a challenge.  The editing 

part of the job has gone well.  Being the editor for Division 11 NL it was a simple process of plugging region 

information into the publishing program I already had.  However, the difficulty has been in  receiving contri-

butions to build the NL and also the publishing end.   

MCR members reached out to me following the last Kingpin publishing regarding several suggestions in the 

emailing process.  The challenges facing the publishing on my end are the 1200 plus addresses that receive the 

Kingpin via email.  Email programs typically top out at 500 emails per day or itôs considered spam.  Dave Wil-

liams used the Mail Chimp program in the past however, the account could not be transferred to me.  The free 

mail chimp and other free subscriptions that I have researched are also restricting the user to 500 or less emails 

per day.   

Possible solutions maybe for the MCR to subscribe to a email service like Mail Chimp or similar.  Also for 

consideration would be to create a position of Kingpin Publisher.  Not sure how other divisions handle pub-

lishing their NLôs.  Divisionôs 6 and 11 both separate the editorôs and publisherôs jobs.  Thinking further on it, 

maybe the best idea is to simply send the link to the MCR website where the webmaster posts the NL.  Seems 

this is the best solution moving forward at least for the near future. 

If you have any contributions for future newsletters please submit them to me at jimhearyjr@windstream.net. 

Never hesitate to reach out to me. 

 

Take Care! 

Jim Heary 
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¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǝƳŜ ŦƻǊ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ ǇǊƻƳƻǘŜ ƻǳǊ Ƙƻōōȅ ōȅ ǎƘƻǿƛƴƎ ƴƻƴ-ƳƻŘŜƭ ǊŀƛƭǊƻŀŘŜǊǎ ǿƘŀǘ ƛǘΩǎ ŀƭƭ 

ŀōƻǳǘΣ ŀƴŘ Ƙƻǿ ƳǳŎƘ Ŧǳƴ ƛǘ ƛǎΦ  IŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƛŘŜŀ ǎǘŀǊǘŜǊǎΥ 

¶ IŀǾŜ ŀ ƭŀȅƻǳǘ ƻǇŜƴ ƘƻǳǎŜ ŦƻǊ ȅƻǳǊ ƴŜƛƎƘōƻǊǎΧƧǳǎǘ ŘƛǎǘǊƛōǳǘŜ ƅȅŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ŘƻȊŜƴ Ƙƻǳǎπ

Ŝǎ ƴŜŀǊ ȅƻǳǊǎ ǘŜƭƭƛƴƎ ǘƘŜƳ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƳƻŘŜƭ ǊŀƛƭǊƻŀŘ ƛƴ ȅƻǳǊ ƘƻƳŜΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘƛǎ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ 

ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ǘƻ ǎƴŜŀƪ ŀ ǇŜŜƪΦ  

¶ ¢ŀƪŜ ŀ ǘǊŀƛƴ ǘƻ ǿƻǊƪ ς ōǊƛƴƎ ŀ ƳƻŘŜƭ ǘƻ ȅƻǳǊ ǿƻǊƪǇƭŀŎŜ ŀƴŘ Ǉǳǘ ƛǘ ƛƴ ŀ ǎǇƻǘ ǿƘŜǊŜ ȅƻǳǊ Ŏƻ-

ǿƻǊƪŜǊǎ Ŏŀƴ ƎŜǘ ŀ ƎƻƻŘ ƭƻƻƪ ŀǘ ƛǘΦ  LŦ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŀƳōƛǝƻǳǎΣ ōǊƛƴƎ ŀ ŘƛũŜǊŜƴǘ ƳƻŘŜƭ ŜǾŜǊȅ 

ǿŜŜƪΧƻǊ ŜǾŜǊȅ ŘŀȅΗ  

¶ IƻƭŘ ŀ ŎƭƛƴƛŎ ƻǊ ǘǿƻ ŀǘ ȅƻǳǊ ƭƻŎŀƭ ǇǳōƭƛŎ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅΦ  /ƻƴǘŀŎǘ ǘƘŜ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅΣ ǘŜƭƭ ǘƘŜƳ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ 

ŘƻƛƴƎΣ ŀƴŘ ōƻƻƪ ŀ ǝƳŜ ƻƴ ŀ ǿŜŜƪŜƴŘ ƻǊ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎΦ  ¢ƘŜƴ ƘƻƭŘ ŀ άIƻǿ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ ƛƴ ƳƻŘŜƭ 

ǊŀƛƭǊƻŀŘƛƴƎέ ŎƭƛƴƛŎ ōȅ ǎƘƻǿƛƴƎ ǇƛŎǘǳǊŜǎ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ƳƻŘŜƭǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ Ŏŀƴ ǎŜŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƻǳŎƘΦ  

¶ ¢ŀƪŜ ŀ ŦŜǿ ŘƻȊŜƴ ǇƘƻǘƻǎ ƻŦ ȅƻǳǊ ƭŀȅƻǳǘ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳǊ ǎƳŀǊǘǇƘƻƴŜΣ ǘƘŜƴ ǎƘƻǿ ǘƘŜƳ ǘƻ ȅƻǳǊ 

ŦǊƛŜƴŘǎ ŀƴŘ Ŏƻ-ǿƻǊƪŜǊǎΦ  ¢Ŝƭƭ ǘƘŜƳ ƛǘΩǎ Ŝŀǎȅ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ ƛƴ ƳƻŘŜƭ ǊŀƛƭǊƻŀŘƛƴƎΣ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴ 

Ƙƻǿ ƳǳŎƘ Ŧǳƴ ƛǘ ƛǎΦ 

¢ƘƻǎŜ ŀǊŜ Ƨǳǎǘ ŦƻǳǊ ƛŘŜŀǎ ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ȅƻǳ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ ς ȅƻǳ Ŏŀƴ ǳƴŘƻǳōǘŜŘƭȅ ǘƘƛƴƪ ƻŦ ƳƻǊŜΦ  ¢ƘŜ Ǉƻƛƴǘ ƛǎΣ 

ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ƻǳǊ Ƙƻōōȅ ƅƻǳǊƛǎƘΣ ȅƻǳΩǾŜ Ǝƻǘ ǘƻ ƘŜƭǇ ƛǘ ƎǊƻǿΦ  !ƴŘ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ƳƻƴǘƘ 

ǘƻ Řƻ ƛǘΦ  {ƻ ƎŜǘ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘΗ 

 

¢ƛƳŜ tŜǊƛƻŘΥ CǊƛŘŀȅ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ мǎǘ - {ǳƴŘŀȅ 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ мǎǘ нлнпΦ 



National Narrow Gauge Convention in Pittsburgh 

Submitted by David M. Williams 

 

This yearôs National Narrow Gauge Convention was held in Pittsburgh at the Doubletree Pittsburgh  Greentree 
during the week of September 10th.  While not an NMRA event, there were plenty of Mid Central Region 
members in attendance, and a lot of those people were also volunteers during the convention (at times, the reg-
istration table could have held their own Division 2 meeting). 

 

The vendor rooms were impressive, with some companies that I only see at large shows.   

 

I didnôt make it out the door for the prototype or layout tours, and Iôm sure that I missed some good ones.  I 
mean, East Broad Top and the Pennsylvania Trolley Museum for examples.  I had fortunately seen at least 
some of the layouts during the MCR 2023 convention. 

 

The nearby Hilton was the de facto overflow hotel.   While it lacked some of the amenities of the convention 
hotel, it was in walking distance of a bridge over the lead track of the Wheeling & Lake Erie Rook Yard.   

 

Bob Ross had a full size R2D2 style robot roaming around the lobby, complete with appropriate noises.  He 
(Bob, not the robot) gave a clinic on his participation in both model railroading and robotics. 

 

If you werenôt heavily interested in narrow gauge there was still plenty to see and do.  Most of the clinics 
could apply to any aspect of the hobby.  I accidently wound up in a clinic on planning an Sn2 layout and it 
turned out that everything needed to think about would work really well in regular plain old HO scale as well.  
Kevin Jones presented his trials and tribulations with an initially low-cost laser engraver, complete with a 
PowerPoint running dollar total of required additional purchases.  While he uses the laser for On3, the clinic 
worked well for any scale or gauge.  

 

Next yearôs convention is in St.  Louis.  Itôs a maybe for me since Iôm already signed up for our Regional (of 
course) and the Detroit National, but for anyone with the extra time and budget, the Narrow Gauge conven-
tions should be a consideration. 


